
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

December 5, 2018
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Libhart, Chairman, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, December 5, 2018, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            *James Anderson
*Nick DiFrancesco
Stephen Libhart

Keith Chase

Donald Geistwhite
Keith Rodgers

Bennett Chotiner
James Gross

*Timothy Tate
Shaashawn Dial
William Leonard






*Mr. Anderson, Mr. DiFrancesco and Mr. Tate arrived after Roll Call was taken.


Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  None.
Oath of Office:  

Officers Thomas Gote and Jeff Jones were sworn in by Chairman Libhart.

Report of Nominating Committee:

Mr. Libhart turned the meeting over to Mr. Geistwhite, Chair of the Nominating Committee.  Mr. Geistwhite reported for the Nominating Committee, consisting of Ms. Van Newkirk, Mr. Chotiner and himself.  On behalf of the Nominating Committee, Mr. Geistwhite submitted the following Officer nominations to the Board to serve during 2019:
· Mr. James Helsel, Chair

· Mr. William Leonard, Vice-Chair

· Mr. James Anderson, Secretary

· Mr. James Gross, Treasurer

Mr. Libhart asked for any additional nominations from the Board members for any of the Officer positions for 2019.  No additional nominations were made.

Motion:   A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the election of the persons submitted by the Nominating Committee as Officers of SARAA for the calendar year 2019.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Chotiner and unanimously approved.  Mr. Anderson and Mr. Tate were not present when this vote was taken.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Libhart said there are two items on the Consent Calendar, non-controversial items costing less than $10,000:
1. Minutes of the October 31, 2018 Board meeting
2. Settlement Agreement
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.  Mr. Anderson and Mr. Tate were not present when this vote was taken.
 Executive Committee:

a)
2019 Budget:  Mr. Edwards reviewed the budget process, followed by the Budget highlights including the following:
· Enplanements are projected at 665,000 with an 82.1% departing load factor
· No major schedule changes are anticipated though normal seasonal schedule adjustments are forecast.

· Parking rates remain the same

· Parking and Rental Car Commissions  CFC’s are projected to increase by $975,000

· Per the rental car agreement, ticket counters and offices will rent @$77 per sq. ft.

· Shaner, Avflight, Select Medical and Enterprise construction projects were completed in 2018 yielding $267,000 in rent for the full year of 2019.

· Three new full-time staff positions:  a Building Maintenance worker, an Administrative Assistant for the Engineering Department, and an Operations Specialist.
· Four new part-time staff positons:  two temporary seasonal Airfield/Grounds Maintenance workers hired for the winter, a part time mechanic in the Garage Department and a part time Customer Service position; also, temporary help in the Finance Department.

· The retirement benefits remain at a 6% match

· Health Insurance costs increase 3.5%

· $100,000 for a round of a continuing parking garage preventative maintenance project

· $410,000 for extensive repairs (including new A&B tunnels) on several loading bridges

· $75,000 to repair the CXY Control Tower catwalks and ladders

· Energy savings measures has decreased the electricity budget by 15% or $180,000 
Projected Capital Improvement costs are $4,058,090 (SARAA Share):
· The third and final year of the runway 13/31 Rehabilitation project at HIA

· The rehabilitation of Airport Drive costing $1.7 million of Capital Improvement funds (net of three state grants awarded to us).

· Two IT related projects including FIDS and paging system replacements of $600,000.

· Insulation repair at the State Police hangar at CXY - $500,000 cost to be recovered in increased rent from the tenant

· Enterprise system software upgrade (accounting system) $250,000

· Seventeen other capital projects.

Debt Service Projection:  $11,156,292:

· SARAA continues interest ($6.26 million) and principal ($4.855 million) payments related to the 2008, 2012 and 2017 Senior bonds.  Principal outstanding after this year will be $129 million

· The Senior bond debt service coverage requirement is projected to be met (1.53 vs. 1.25 required)

· Line of Credit remains in effect to facilitate short term capital funding if needed

· Other debt payments include lease payments on a Long Term Shuttle bus acquired in 2016 and a Commonwealth Financing Authority loan.

Comparison of Revenues & Expenses:

Total Revenues:  $27,961,746
Total Expenses:  $22,392,612

Total Net Operating Revenue:  $5,203,201

Net Revenues before Debt Service:  $11,223,056

Debt Service Payments:  $11,156,292
Net Surplus:  $66,764
Rates, Charges & Fees:  Changes include:
Landing Fees:  $3.17/1,000 lb. 
Terminal rental rates:  $77.00 per sq. ft.
Per-Turn Ticket Counter Use Fee:  $38.00

Per-Turn Common Use Fee:  $471.00

Per-Turn Gate Use Fee:  $298.00

Apron Ramp Fee:  $1.66 per sq. ft.
Cargo Apron Ramp Fee:  $1.43
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve the 2019 budget.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Chase and unanimously approved.
Airport Development:


a)
FIDS Construction Contract:  Mr. Edwards reported this is to award a contract to RLS Construction Group of Mechanicsburg for an amount up to $439,500.00 (base bid + alternate) to demolish and install enclosures, mounts and monitors and provide electrical and data cabling for the new Flight Information Display System (FIDS) at HIA.  He said that SARAA initially went out for bids and the bids were opened on August 7th.   SARAA received one bid for the project.  However, the amount of the single bid was much higher than the engineer’s estimate so the bid was rejected.  SARAA readvertised the project on October 21st and the bids were opened on November 20, 2018.  Four firms purchased bid documents and one firm submitted a bid. The bid is below the engineer’s estate.  Burns Engineering has reviewed the bid and feels comfortable awarding the contract to RLS Construction Group.  Funding for this project is included in the SARAA 2019 capital budget.     
Motion:   A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board award a contract to RLS Construction Group of Mechanicsburg, PA for an amount of up to $439,500.00 (base bid + add alternate) to demolish and install enclosures, mounts and monitors and provide electrical and data cabling for the new Flight Information Display System (FIDS) at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  Mr. Tate was not present when this vote was taken.  

b)
Leigh Fisher/Airline Lease Negotiations Consulting Service:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to obtain Board approval to execute a professional services contract with Leigh Fisher, Inc. to provide airport consulting services to assist SARAA with upcoming airline negotiations in anticipation of the expiration of the existing Airline Operating Agreement (AOA) on December 31, 2019.   On March 27, 2013, the SARAA Board awarded a professional services contract to Leigh Fisher, Inc. in the amount of $139,610.  Negotiation with the airlines was completed in December 2014, and approved by the SARAA Board with an effective date of January 1, 2015.  Sheri Ernico, Director, Leigh Fisher, continues to be SARAA’s primary point of contact.  The source of funding for the project will be SARAA operating funds.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Chase that the Board award a contract in an amount of $138,900 to Leigh Fisher to provide professional services to the Airport Authority to assist with the negotiation of a new airline lease agreement, and authorize the Executive Director or the Deputy Executive Director to execute the necessary contract documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. DiFrancesco and unanimously approved.  Mr. Tate was not present when this vote was taken.

c)
Agreement/McClure Hangars:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute a lease agreement with Justin McClure or associated entity for a land/hangars at Capital City Airport. Mr. McClure currently leases land on which he constructed two hangars at Capital City Airport.  The last of the option terms on this lease expires in March, 2019.  Mr. McClure’s son, Justin, is proposing to purchase the hangars from his father and continuing to operate the hangars under a similar agreement.  SARAA is proposing the following terms for the agreement:
Rent:  $232.81 per month increased by CPI annually plus 3.5 percent of gross sales

Lease Premises:  4,580 square feet

Maintenance:  Lessee is responsible for all maintenance of hangars and apron area in front of hangars.  

SARAA have offered two options:
Option A:  5 years under the terms outlined above.

Option B:  20 years plus two 5-year options under the terms outlined above, plus the Lessee will develop and construct a new hangar of at least 3,600 square feet.  

The final lease agreement will be reviewed by SARAA Counsel.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director to execute a lease agreement with Justin McClure or associated entity for a land/hangars at Capital City Airport.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.    

d)
Emergency Support Services, Well-Head Treatment, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to ratify the award of a contract to Glace Associates in an amount not-to-exceed $31,910 to provide emergency engineering services in support of well head treatment to remediate elevated levels of PFOS in HIA’s source water.  Results from October’s monthly testing of HIA’s drinking water system revealed elevated levels of PFOS and PFOA.  Presence of PFOS/PFOA at 80% triggers emergency response, and a telephone conference was held with the Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) on November 9, 2018.  The immediate actions taken to date were reviewed with DEP.  These included shut down of Well #12, resampling, repairs to restore Well #2 to service, conservation steps and initiatives to find leaks.  Also discussed were plans to install well head treatment at Well #12.  After discussing the situation with the Chairperson of the SARAA Board and other Officers of the Board, the Executive Director issued a contract for professional services to Glace Associates to assist with design and contracting for the emergency wellhead treatment.  The majority of Glace’s engineering practice concentrates upon the water and wastewater field.  This work is being funded from the Engineering Department’s professional services budget line item.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. DiFrancesco that the Board ratify the award of a contract to Glace Associates, Inc. of Camp Hill, Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $31,910, without written authorization, to provide emergency engineering services in support of well head treatment to remediate elevated levels of PFOS in HIA’s source water, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved.  

e)
Rehabilitate Airport Drive, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Hempt Bros., Inc. in an amount of $3,835,224.05 to Rehabilitate Airport Drive.  Airport Drive was reconstructed in 1989.  Since then, no other major maintenance or repair work has been undertaken, yet the roadway experiences traffic counts of approximately 3,000 vehicles per day.  This proposed project will rehabilitate or reconstruct 6,200 feet of road.   This project was advertised on August 14th.  Four construction companies submitted bids, with Hempt Bros, Inc. being the low bidder.  This project is being funded through a combination of grants and SARAA funds as follows:  


MTF CFA Grants:  $750,000


MTF PennDOT Grant:  $482,548


TAP-Aviation Grant:  $1,150,000


SARAA Cash:  $1,452,676

An application for an additional TAP-Aviation grant is pending. 

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhtie that the Board approve the award of a contract to Hempt Bros, Inc. of Camp Hill, Pennsylvania in an amount of $3,835,224.05 to Rehabilitate Airport Drive, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.

f)
Air Guard Base Parking Lot (Construction), HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Shiloh Paving & Excavating, Inc. in an amount of $1,967,399.40 to construct a new Base Parking Lot on the LA-4 parcel.  The 193rd Special Operations Wing of the PaANG has determined through their 2012 Installation Development Plan study that there is a need to construct a parking lot.  The new lot will be constructed in the LA-4 area where the airport’s former wastewater treatment plant was located.  The new lot will provide 843 additional parking spaces.  Three construction companies submitted bids for this project.  This project will be funded through Military Cooperative Construction Agreement signed March 29, 2018 between SARAA and the Air National Guard.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve the award of a contract to Shiloh Paving & Excavation, Inc. of York, Pennsylvania in an amount of $1,967,399.40 to construct a new Base Parking Lot on the LA-4 parcel, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Tate and unanimously approved.  


g)
Rehabilitate Runway, Ph.5 (Construction Administration) HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a supplemental agreement with Michael Baker International to increase their contract amount by $311,879.51 for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $3,573,190.30, to provide construction administration services for the Runway Rehabilitation, Phase 5 at HIA.  Phase 5 of the project will rehabilitate the portion of four connector taxiways between the hold line and edge of the runway.  MBI will be responsible for reviewing material submittals and shop drawings, responding to requests for information from the contractor and construction manager, reviewing material, and reviewing testing reports.  MBI is recommended to provide the construction administration services because they are the engineer of record for this project.  This project is being funded with an FAA grant.
Motion:  A motion was made by Geistwhite that the Board approve a supplemental agreement with Michael Baker International to increase their contract amount by $311,879.51 for a new total contract amount not—to-exceed $3,573,180.30, without written authorization, to provide construction administration services for the Runway Rehabilitation, Phase 5 at HIA, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract, grant and all related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. DiFrancesco and unanimously approved.  

h)
Rehabilitate Runway, Ph. 5 (Construction Management), HIA:   Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson (JMT) in an amount not-to-exceed $613,835, to provide construction management services for the Runway Rehabilitate, Phase 5 project at HIA.   Phase 5 of the project will rehabilitate the portion of four connector taxiways between the hold line and edge of the runway.  JMT will be responsible for establishing a project documentation system, monitoring and coordinating construction progress, providing a resident project engineer and other resident project representatives, etc.  JMT was selected to provide construction management services for all phases of HIA’s Runway Rehabilitation project through an RFQ/RFP process conducted during 2016.  This work will be funded by an FAA grant.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board award a contract to Johnson & Mirmiran & Thompson in an amount not-to-exceed $613,835, without written authorization, to provide construction management services for the Runway Rehabilitation, Phase 5 project at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved.
i) Cargo Apron Expansion (Final Design-Permit & Bidding), HIA:  Mr. 
Edwards reported that this is to award an engineering services contract to AECOM in an amount not-to-exceed $420,268 to provide final design, permitting and bid/award services for a project to expand the cargo apron at HIA.  SARAA’s proposed 2019 Airport Capital Improvement Program includes funding the final design, permitting and bidding of the cargo apron expansion project.  The principal engineering work to be completed involves obtaining permits to include construction stormwater erosion & sedimentation controls.  AECOM will also prepare the project for bidding and provide bid phase services.  AECOM is recommended to provide these engineering services because they are the engineer of record for this project. Initially, SARAA will fund this work from its Capital Improvement Account, but this project has been programmed as an FAA Airport Improvement Project.  SARAA expects to be issued an FAA grant in 2019. 

 Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board award an engineering services contract to AECOM in an amount not-to-exceed, without written authorization, $420,268 to provide final design, permitting and bid/award services for a project to expand the cargo apron at HIIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract, grant and all related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved. 


j)
Rehabilitate Control Tower, Catwalk and Ladders, CXY:   Mr. Edwards reported that this is to reject all bids submitted for the Rehabilitate Control Tower Project at Capital City Airport and rebid the contract.  On September 30, 2018 SARAA advertised an invitation to bid for the Capital City Rehabilitate Control Tower project.  This project was bid to mitigate safety concerns at the control.  On November 1, four bids were submitted and read aloud at the bid opening.  There were defects in two of the bids.  PSI Pumping Solutions, Inc. submitted the wrong bid form.  Ryconn, LLC submitted the wrong bid form, had no bid bond, no surety, and the bid was not signed.  The bids were submitted to SARAA’s Solicitor for review due to the defects in the bids.  Mr. Winfield concluded that the defects in PSI’s and Ryconn’s bids were material, nonwaivable defects, requiring rejection of those two bids.  The other two bids substantially exceed both the engineer’s estimate of probable cost as well as the budget established for the project.  Staff recommends that it is in SARAA’s best interest to reject all bids and rebid the project.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. DiFranceso that the Board rejects all bids submitted for the Rehabilitate Control Tower Project at Capital City Airport and rebid the contract.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Dial and unanimously approved.

k)
Rehabilitate Control Tower, Re-Bid, CXY:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to amend the contract with Buchart Horn to provide additional bidding services in an amount of $3,680 to re-bid the Rehabilitate the Control Tower Catwalk and Ladders project at Capital City Airport for a new total contract amount of $30,380.  Buchart Horn is recommended to provide the re-bid services because they designed and bid the initial project.  This project has been included in SARAA’s proposed 2019 Operating Expense budget.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board amend the contract with Buchart Horn, Inc. of York, Pennsylvania to provide additional bidding services in an amount of $3,680 to re-bid the Rehabilitate the Control Tower Catwalk and Ladders project at Capital City Airport for a new total contract amount of $30,380, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers with ten members voting for the motion.  Mr. Gross abstained.
Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (through October, 2018):   Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues were $24.6 million vs. the budgeted amount of $23.8 million, or 3.4% above budgeted projections.  Total Operating Expenses were $14.8 million vs. the budgeted amount of $15.2 million, or almost 3.0% below budget.  Net Operating Revenue is $9.8 million.  After subtracting out the non-operating items of approximately $8.5 million, which include debt service, interest and principal, and capital net of grants, the Variance to Budget is $1.29 million.  Revenue sharing will be in the range of $1.5 million.  This will lower the Variance to Budget number significantly.  The bond coverage ratio is very healthy at 1.69%, compared to 1.5% from last year.  Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales were up 9.0% year-to-date. Total Car Rental Sales are up 7.0% year-to-date.  Total Variable Revenue is up almost 6.82% year-to-date.   The year-to-date CPE is at $15.57 vs. $16.44 last year.  On the Accounts Receivable Trade Summary report, in the accounts over 30 days due, Delta Airlines has a balance due of $173,396.  A plan is in place to process these payments quicker and SARAA is not concerned about collecting the balance due.   Harrisburg City Cab has a total amount due of $79,915 through October, and a total over 90 days in the amount of $45,782.  SARAA has provided Harrisburg City Cab with a demand letter demanding full payment. They have been replaced with another operator.
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following.  
Runway Rehabilitation, Phase 4, HIA:  This work has been completed for 2018.  The final phase of the runway project will begin next year.
Install Perimeter Fence, GRA:  The installation of the new perimeter fence has been completed and a Substantial Completion Inspection is scheduled for December 5th, 2018.  
Status of Private Development Projects:

AvFlight Hangar:  This project is nearing completion.  The hangar is fully enclosed, and  paving on both the airside and landside have been completed.  They expect to obtain their occupancy permit sometime in January.  
Other Projects:

Olmsted Drive:  SARAA has overlaid 1,700 feet of Olmsted Drive from the intersection of Airport Drive to the Air National Guard.

Restroom Project:  The total bids for construction management services for the restroom project was approximately $450,000.  Because it was necessary to add the PFOS remediation to the capital project list, the restroom project had to be pulled off the list.  This project will be readdressed in 2019 when staff gets a better sense of SARAA’s financial position.  The bids were extended until the middle of March.  

c)
Enplanement Report:    Mr. Edwards reported that Passengers for October totaled 127,264, 18.2% ahead of budget and 9.9% ahead of October, 2017.  This is the busiest October since 2014 and the busiest month since August 2010.  All airlines were up except Delta Airlines.  Departing seats are up 19% vs. budget for October, and up 9.4% over last year.  The October Departing Load Factor is 83.3%, even with budget and down 0.3% vs. 2017.   Total year-to date passengers were at 1,083,252, up 4.4% vs. budget, and up 8.5% vs. year-to-date 2017.   Mr. Edwards said that 2018 will be the busiest year since 2014, and the 6th busiest year since the new terminal opened in August, 2004.  Enplanements are estimated to be between 640,000 to 643,000 for 2018, which is an increase over the budgeted amount of 614,000 enplanements. Year-to-date Landed Weight is 993 million pounds, up 7.8% vs budget, and up 12.4% vs. year-to-date 2017.    Commercial airlines are up 9.4% vs. 2017 year-to date.  Cargo airlines are up 18.7% vs. 2017 year-to-date.  2018 will be the highest landed weight year since 2011, and the 4th busiest since the new terminal opened in August 2004.  MDT Operations are up 12.0% for October and up 4.6% year-to-date.  CXY Operations are down 14.1% for October, and down 9.9% year-to-date.   Weather had a significant impact on CXY operations.
Allegiant Service:  Allegiant will offer nonstop service to five destinations, more than any other airline.  Their new nonstop service from Harrisburg to Sarasota/Bradenton will begin on April 3rd, 2019.  The five destinations include Tampa/St. Pete, Sarasota/Bradenton, Punta Gorda, Orlando/Sanford and Myrtle Beach.
Executive Session:

Mr. Libhart convened an Executive Session at 9:20 a.m. to discuss litigation matters.

Mr. Libhart reconvened the public Board meeting at 9:42 a.m.  No action was taken resulting from the Executive Session.
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Chotiner:  Mr. Chotiner said that the culture of this operation and Board is terrific.  He also thanked staff for their efforts.
Mr. Geistwhite: Mr. Geistwhite thanked the staff for their efforts with the 2019 budget.  He thanked Mr. Libhart for his guidance as Chair during the last three years. 
Mr. Rodgers:  Mr. Rodgers congratulated the staff for their efforts.  He also thanked the Board members for their support and expertise.  

Mr.  Gross:  Mr. Gross complimented staff for the great job with the budget.  

Mr. Anderson:  Mr. Anderson said the CPE number is quite impressive and it is nice to see it trending downwards.  
Ms. Dial:  Ms. Dial thanked staff for being open to establishing a relationship with the Keystone Business Alliance. She also thanked Mr. Miller for his efforts with Harrisburg University.  
Mr. Chase:  Mr. Chase thanked Mr. Stevens for attending a meeting in New Cumberland regarding a revitalization strategy. He also suggested that staff track the trends regarding freight. 
Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard complimented staff on their efforts with the budget.  He also complimented Mr. Spaulding on his efforts with all the projects.  
Mr. Libhart:  Mr. Libhart thanked everyone for their cooperation during his term as Chairman of the Board.  
Next Board Meeting:
Wednesday, January 30, 2019, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 9:45 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by:  Camille Springer
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